CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA
TUESDAY 

  SEPTEMBER 8, 2015

CONVENE: 7:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

ROLL CALL

INVOCATION

Public Comments
Public Hearing

· Public Hearing for the Completion of the Water Compliance Project 


Final Design funded with Community Development Block Grant Funds

· Public Comments on Project

Public Hearing
· Public Hearing for the Water Compliance Project Construction Application for a Community Development Block Grant
· Public Comments on Proposed Project
Mayor's Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for  the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of August 11, 2015 Council meeting.
· September accounts payable.

· Resources and obligations report - August
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters

· Requests to Utilize Undeveloped Rights of Way 

· Intergovernmental Agreement in Support of a Community Development

       
Block Grant for the Union County Regional Housing Rehabilitation Project
Old Business
· Water Compliance Project

New Business
Council/Committee Reports
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director,Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410

Approved by
Council____________________Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
SEPTEMBER 8, 2015

 CONVENED: 7:00 PM

CITY HALL

Council President Dawn O'Grady opened the September 8, 2015 regular Council meeting at 7:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance. Roll call was then taken. Council members present were Katie Jones-Bedolla, Lisa Whited and Don Adcock. Mayor Brown and Councilor Shurtleff were absent. Also present were City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Josh Proebstel. Councilor Pound-Lewis arrived at 7:30 pm.
Citizens present: Harv Down, Kathy Down, Larry Fochtman and Angie Shurtleff.  

Agenda Item No. 1 - Public Comments

There were no public comments.

Agenda Item No. 2 - Public Works/City Recorder
Council President O'Grady explained that the Public Works and City Recorder would give their reports first. In order to have a quorum to vote on any item they needed to wait for Councilor Pound-Lewis to arrive at the meeting from work. 

Public Works
Park

Public Works Josh Proebstel explained that one of the cabins in the park is in need of repair to prevent it from collapsing. This repair needs to be made as soon as possible for safety purposes.  

Streets
Josh is continuing to work on the street right of ways and has been able to mow many of the areas where there were items stored in the past that have been removed. He commented that the tractor has already paid for itself.

Josh explained that while mowing with the tractor it threw a rock and broke out a window at a residence. The insurance will cover the replacement of the window with no deductible. He was able to fabricate a shield for the tractor to prevent objects from being thrown when mowing.
Water
The Drinking Water Services will be conducting a water survey September 16, 2015. The survey will check for compliance issues with the system. The wells and well houses will be inspected along with the records for the system.

Sewer
The self cleaning screen that was installed recently on the pump at the lagoons for the irrigation water has been working efficiently and has eliminated the pump getting plugged with algae.

The USDA also will be doing an inspection of the sewer system soon.
Landfill
Josh stated that he had been asked what the cost of disposing of a medium sized fifth wheel travel trailer would cost. And another party asked if the City would sell some of the large rocks at the Landfill for landscaping. The recycle center continues to be vandalized, recently someone backed their car into the glass recycle bins. Some of the bins were pushed through the fence which resulted in a lot of broken glass.

City Recorder
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained the funding for the Water Compliance Project. There was a "One Stop" meeting to discuss the possible options available to finance the project. Representatives from the IFA, USDA and the Drinking Water Services were either at the meeting or present via conference call. 
The Council was provided with a handout that showed the different options. To complete the entire project the City would need $6,825,351. The City is eligible to apply for a CDBG grant in the amount of $3,000,000 every 5 years. Since the City already received $618,000 for the Design Phase of the project only $2,382,000 is available which means that the rest of the project would need to be funded with loans. The different lending institutions calculated the amount needed to complete the project and the approximate user rates. The water rates ranged from $61.55 per month  to $99.92 per month. As Mayor Brown stated at the "One Stop" meeting  "those rates will not work for our community". 
At that point in the discussion a gentleman named John Unger from the Oregon Water Resources Department addressed the attendants of the meeting via conference call from Salem. John Unger stated that the Oregon Water Resources Department has grants available for these types of projects. These funds come from the Oregon Lottery and can fund projects for millions of dollars. The Water Resources is not as regulated as the IFA because the IFA has to follow HUD guidelines. 
John Garlitz from JUB researched the Water Resources grant program and confirmed that the City can apply for these funds. The application process is much simpler than the IFA application process. The City can apply for the entire $6,825,351 and the City could possibly be awarded $5,119,013. The additional $1,706,338 which is considered a match and does not need to be secured, could be obtained by a CDBG grant once the Water Resources grant is secured. The water rates would need to be at least at the affordability rate which is $41.81 per month, with this option the rates would need to be $42.58 per month. Considering that this would be the best option for the City to receive 100% of the funds from grants and not loans it is definitely worth applying for these two grants. If the City is not a recipient of enough grant funds to complete the entire project then different options can be addressed.
The Water Resources grant can be applied for now but would probably not be available until January 2016. The CDBG grant for the 25% match can be applied for as soon as the Water Resources Grant is secured.

The Design Phase of the Water Compliance Project is nearing completion. The IFA is reviewing the Environmental Review at this time. The Confederated Tribes requested shovel testing to be performed on the property on School Street. The test did not show any sign of artifacts being present. 

Councilor Pound-Lewis arrived at 7:30 pm. A quorum of the Council was then present.
Agenda Item No. 3 - Public Hearing 


Public Hearing for the Completion of the Water Compliance Project Final 
Design
Council President O'Grady opened the Public Hearing for the Completion of the Water Compliance Project Final Design funded with Community Development Block Grant Funds and asked for public comments.

Citizen Katherine Down asked how the property acquisition was progressing.

City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the appraisals have been completed and the property owners have been notified with the appraised value.
There were no other public comments.

Council President O'Grady closed the Public Hearing.

Agenda Item No. 4 - Public Hearing


Public Hearing  for the Water Compliance Project Construction Application 
for a Community Development Block Grant
Council President O'Grady opened the Public Hearing for the Water Compliance Project Construction Application for a Community Development Block Grant and asked for public comments.
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the Public Hearing was necessary in order to apply for a Community Development Block Grant for construction, but with the new development of the discovery of the Water Resources grant the City will not be applying for the CDBG grant until after the Water Resources grant is secured. It might be necessary to have another Pubic Hearing but since it is on the agenda the City can obtain any public comments on the project.

There were no public comments.

Council President O'Grady closed the Public Hearing.

Agenda Item No. 5 - Consent Agenda
Councilor Jones-Bedolla made a motion to accept the consent agenda. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 6 - Administrative Matters

Intergovernmental Agreement in Support of a Community Development 
Block Grant for the Union County Regional Housing Rehabilitation Project.

Council President O'Grady explained to the Council a request from Community Connections to support them in an application for a Community Development Block Grant in the amount $400,000. The money will be used for homeowners in the area to receive funds for rehabilitation projects. 
Discussion followed.

Councilor Bedolla-Jones made a motion to accept the Intergovernmental Agreement in Support of a Community Development Block Grant for the Union County Regional Housing Rehabilitation Project. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 7 Council Report

Councilor Whited
Councilor Whited explained that she had drafted an ordinance concerning burning guidelines. She stated that she was going to meet with Fire Chief Jerry Hampton when he was available to get his input on the draft ordinance and then bring it to the Council.
Agenda Item No. 8 Public Comments
There were no public comments.

All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Meeting adjourned at 7:45 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder
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